Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Public Hearing Minutes

Held Thursday, August 19th, 2021 at 5:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member - telephonic

Absent:
None

Others present: 
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Health Director – video conference

Victoria Arriero, Teacher – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Rebeca, Parent – video conference

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 5:06 pm.

2. Take Action on Current COVID Mitigation Strategies, Including Masking and Testing. Miss Gannon reviewed current mitigation strategies emphasizing a focus of responsibilities for administrative staff in order to allow teachers to focus on instruction and prioritize academics. She added that new funding would also be made available in the amount of up to $1,800 per student for schools who chose to follow the state mask mandate and also remain open. A decision by the board to enforce a mandatory mask policy would mean the school would not be granted these funds. 


Discussion:

Ms. Curtis shared her understanding that the school may not in fact qualify for the additional 
funds, that had promised to prioritize schools who had received less COVID funding up to this 
point. Miss Gannon agreed the funding announcement wording was unclear, however as it had 
come from the AZ Charter School Association, who is in direct contact with the governor's 
office, 
must be trusted to be reliable. 


Ms. Curtis commented that the school must consider its first responsibility to student safety 
over any potential funding, and stated her preference that a campus-wide mask mandate be 
added to the school dress policy through September 28 (when the new mask legislation would 
officially be enforced). She went on to explain that the legislature can only implement new laws 
effective immediately if the process were conducted under an emergency provision – which it 
was not. Hence, the anti-mask mandate can only begin to be enforced as of September 28.


Mr. Christopher referenced an recent assurance by President Biden to compensate any funds 
withheld by the governor.


Ms. Curtis added that a mandatory policy would need to include staff, students and any parents 
on campus.


Ms. Francis commented that masks have a proven record of preventing infection and all 
available measures must be taken to protect students and staff. Mr. Gill agreed, saying he would 
want the same for his son.


Ms. Curtis suggested a letter be sent out tomorrow to notify families that the board had 
modified the dress code to include masking through September 28, in order to continue to 
ensure compliance with Arizona law. She noted recent changes to social distancing 
recommendations to now include both universal masking and three feet of social distancing. 
Even if there were a positive COVID case among the school community, all these measures 
combined may still enable the school to stay open.


Miss Gannon responded that everything possible was currently being done to ensure consistent 
social distancing, clarifying that limitations of the physical space were not conducive to 
accommodating the actual number of students while maintaining adequate social distancing at 
all times.  If there were a positive COVID test, even with current social distancing measures, 
mandatory masking and ventilation, she would not be comfortable sharing a classroom with 
other exposed individuals.


Mr. Christopher asked what percentage of parents were refusing to having their children submit 
to testing. Miss Gannon answered that current testing data was not sufficient to provide an 
accurate response to this question.


Ms. Curtis expressed interest in the protocol for responding to a parent lack of consent for 
testing a symptomatic student.


Mrs. Perry responded that there was no exact percentage on the number of parents who had 
refused testing. She shared that of approximately 150 total encounters in the health office, one 
family had asked not to be tested. The child's teacher had observed mild symptoms and sent the 
child to the health office. The child was observed in the health office for an hour, including 
temperature checks every 10 minutes, with no further symptoms, before being allowed to return 
to class. This protocol is in alignment with CDC recommendations that children with no fever 
and only minor symptoms be given a mask and allowed to remain in class. The child's parents 
were then notified that if either the teacher or students were uncomfortable continuing to share a 
classroom, s/he would be asked to leave campus. One other family that refused to have their 
child tested was also contacted via telephone to ensure they had all the current information and 
answer any additional questions they may have, however they remained adamant in their 
decision. They were then informed that if their child became symptomatic, s/he would be sent 
home and would not be allowed to return until symptoms has passed. 


Mr. Christopher queried whether students whose parents had not consented to testing were 
being monitored more closely for signs of the virus.


Mrs. Perry answered that observing symptoms was not sufficient to accurately diagnose illness 
since the student they could just as easily be a sign of allergies. Still, all parents who had 
refused testing had consented to having their child use a mask. She assured the public that the 
school was doing everything in its power to mitigate risk of infection using all available tools 
such as monitoring temperatures regularly and ensuring students drink plenty of water. Many 
changes were being implemented to develop new processes and protocols focused on student 
health, and she felt confident with this progress.


Mr. Christopher inquired whether the school was actively promoting testing to the parents who 
had refused? Mrs. Perry responded that currently, there was just one family who remained 
opposed, in which consensus was lacking among the two parents. The school had provided 
additional information related to health precautions, statistics and risks, however they had 
declined additional intervention or support. 


Ms. Curtis stated that it may be best to require a positive test result, even if testing was not 
conducted by the school, in order to allow symptomatic children of non-consenting parents to 
return to campus. Mrs. Perry agreed with this sentiment, however added that many students 
were sick with common colds. Rather than being sent home, those students had been asked to 
use masks and limit social interactions in order to minimize the transmission of any illness.


Ms. Francis asked for clarification on the specific concerns of parents who opposed testing. 
Mrs. Perry suggested the presence of conflicting ideas about the source of the virus, the veracity 
of its existence, the gravity of the actual risk posed, and doubts about the effectiveness of 
testing. Ms. Francis inquired whether the school's Family Advocate might have success 
mediating concerns with families, however Miss Gannon shared that the Family Advocate was 
currently on a leave of absence and unavailable to assist.


With no further comments on masking, Miss Gannon provided a summary of the current plan 
for testing, which included testing all students showing symptoms. She shared that Pima County 
had recently conducted a webinar with information on pool testing. They revealed that the state 
would be providing weekly group tests by class. In order to facilitate this process, a state staff 
member would first visit to train students so they could self-swab. All samples from each group 
would be placed into a common container and tested together. In the event of any positive test, 
that entire class would then be tested individually. The school Health Director would oversee 
ongoing weekly pool testing, with state personnel returning to Bionex test whole classes if 
needed. This state program would eliminate the original plan of the school to conduct ongoing 
random tests each week.


Mrs. Perry added that pool testing would be limited to 25 samples at a time, which would 
prevent the entire school from being tested at once. She also shared that having learned that 
staff staff were using the same type of test as the school gave her a stronger sense of confidence 
in our protocol. Still, there are other options on how to administer school wide testing as well.


Miss Gannon proposed the school follow the state pool testing method, at least in some form. 
Their program could recommend the best strategy for our particular school, also given their 
staffing availability.


Ms. Curtis asked how many families attended Open House and how many of those wore masks. 
Miss Gannon estimated fifteen families in attendance, some masked, however with significant 
social distancing as the event was held outdoors with tables set up at intervals. 


Ms. Francis posed the question of what measures were in place to quarantine a class in the 
interval between a positive pool test result and being able to confirm individual test results for 
the whole class. Mrs. Perry responded that the county had informational videos available to 
allow staff to practice testing protocol to improve preparedness. According to the county, test 
results would be processed within 24 hours, with any positive testing pool retested the next day. 
Assisting staff could also be made available depending on the size of the organization and level 
of need.


Ms. Curtis commented on what a huge campaign the county had undertaken and was impressed. 
Miss Gannon agreed now that the county was fully staffed, they had become very efficient at 
responding to inquiries.


Motion: Ms. Francis moved to approve the proposed revisions to COVID mitigation masking 
and testing policies, including revising the school dress code to include mandatory masking 
through September 28th and engaging in the Pima County program of pool testing. Mr. Gill 
seconded the motion. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None
3. Adopt Budget for ESSER III Spending. 
Miss Gannon provided a summary of the ESSER III spending plan, including major expenses to address learning loss and facilities upgrades to improve staff and student health. Among these were a comprehensive social emotional curriculum, staff tutoring bonuses, math and reading curricula targeting upper and lower grades, additional instructional staff support positions, a Health Coordinator and Health Assistant, summer school instruction, air conditioning units and existing duct repair, other miscellaneous upgrades.

Information on ESSER II spending was also provided as a courtesy. Primary costs were student 
computers, staff tutoring stipends, and salary costs for additional miscellaneous staff positions.

Discussion:

None.


Motion: Ms. Francis moved to adopt the ESSER III budget. Mr. Christopher seconded the 
motion. 


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None

4. Adopt Instructional Time Model (ITM).

Miss Gannon introduced the Instructional Time Model for online learning or tutoring, clarifying 
its use only if it were necessary for the school to transition back to online learning assuming 
COVID concerns considerably worsened. She reasoned that conducting both in-person and 
online learning simultaneously would put too great a strain on staffing and planning resources. 
According to the ITM, total time learning online must equal instructional hours required in 
class, and attendance must be tracked to document same.


During any periods of distance learning, teachers would provide asynchronous instruction for 
online students via video lessons. Independent assignments must be submitted before midnight 
the day they are assigned. The total time required to complete the video, all activities and the 
assessment must be equal to in-person classroom time for each subject. Students in elementary 
grades (except Kindergarten) can expect one assignment each in reading, writing, math and PE. 
Students in junior high grades would have one assignment each in reading, writing, math, 
science and social studies. Attendance will be marked by each teacher before noon the 
following day. Students with partial assignments will be counted for the equivalent partial day 
of attendance.


Discussion:

Mrs. Tatum shared that many teachers had recorded video lessons modeling what to do with 
online work, and also provide individual student feedback after each assignment. Miss Gannon 
added that this was one way to ensure continued student-teacher interaction, even in the absence 
of synchronous instruction.


Motion: Ms. Francis moved to adopt the proposed Instructional Time Model. Mr. Christopher 
seconded the motion. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None

5. Call to the Audience

No discussion.

6. Meeting Adjourned at 6:13 p.m.

Motion: Ms. Leo moved to adjourn meeting. Mr. Christopher seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mr. Gill, Mrs. Costa

Opposed - None
